Churchill County Mosquito, Vector and Noxious Weed Abatement District

Board of Trustees

Churchill County, Nevada
310 North Broadway Street

Fallon, NV 89406

Meeting Date: February 18, 2016   

AGENDA

1. Call to Order: The meeting was called to order at 5:30 p.m. by Chairman Christy Lattin.  

Present were the following:

Trustee Sheldon E. Chipp

Trustee Marion Jonte, Jr.

Trustee Christy Lattin

Trustee Jay Lingenfelter 

Trustee Mike Spencer

District Manager Nancy Upham

Assistant District Manager Quinn Nuffer

Legal Counsel, Ben Shawcroft

Board Secretary Judy Vannoy

Public present:  Faye Lang; Bob Lang; Sharon Harper
2. Pledge of Allegiance: All stood for the Pledge of Allegiance.

3. Public Comment:   None

4.
Review and Adoption of Agenda:  District Manager stated that the Agenda is “as is.”  Trustee Christy Lattin made a motion to adopt the Agenda, and Trustee Jay Lingenfelter seconded the motion.  The Board voted on the motion to adopt the Agenda as is, and it passed unanimously.

5.  Discussion and Approval of Minutes:  Trustee Christy Lattin commented that there were two corrections needed prior to approval of the Minutes for the January 14, 2016 Board Minutes.  The first correction noted was to remove the word “Control” from the title page and replace the word with “Abatement.”  The second possible correction was on page 2, first paragraph, line six stating “total payoff $54,720.00.”  District Manager Nancy Upham said she would check on this item and report findings.  Trustee Sheldon Chipp moved to approve the Minutes of the January 14, 2016 with needed corrections.  Trustee Mike Spencer seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously..

6.  Certificate of Posting:  District Manager, Nancy Upham confirmed that the Notice of Public Meeting was posted in accordance with the new NRS statutes. The new regulations include the addresses as to where the Notice of Public Meeting is posted and the time of posting.

7.
Correspondence:  District Manager Nancy Upham reviewed the following correspondence with the Trustees.


1.  January 21, 2016 Operating Engineers Local Union No. 3 – Information Request.

District Manager, Nancy Upham, stated that this correspondence has been addressed and the requested information has been submitted to Operating Engineers Local Union No. 3.

2.  January 27, 2016 Reese Perkins – Appraisal for 7400 Reno Highway.

District Manager, Nancy Upham referred to the appraisal that had been electronically sent to the Board members prior to the meeting.
8.  Appointments:  None.
9.  Old Business:  

1.  Discussion and possible action regarding terminating current contract arrangement with Lowell Black, CPA.

District Manager, Nancy Upham deferred this matter of business to Legal Counsel Ben Shawcroft.  Ben Shawcroft stated that this matter of business is up to the Board.  He said the Board could ask Mr. Black for a new quote and contract, or they could put out a bid proposal in search of another CPA.  Discussion followed.  

2.  Discussion and possible action regarding retaining Lowell Black, CPA as our Accounting Service and requesting a new multi-year bid proposal.

District Management provided a summary of the work arrangement with Lowell Black, CPA and his staff.  The summary addressed the needs of the District that are to be met with the use of quarterly reports to the State Department of Taxation; the PERS Retirement System; and for Budgeting and Auditing needs.  There was discussion as to whether the District wants to enter into a 3-year contract for services with Lowell Black, CPA.  The Board has flexibility to determine how long they want the contract to run or whether they want to put it out for bid.  It was decided that the District Manager would request that Lowell Black prepare a firm proposal outlining his rates and the duration of the contract, which will be reviewed at the  next Board meeting.  The previous Contract was for three (3) years.
Trustee Marion Jonte moved that the District go with the firm price presented by Lowell  Black, CPA and leave the Contract open for two years thereafter.  Trustee Christy Lattin seconded the motion, and it passed unanimously.

3.  Discussion and possible action regarding seeking bids for Accounting Services from other outside individuals or firms.

See action taken (item 2. of Old Business, above.)


4.  Discussion and possible action on building updates for the 7400 Reno Highway property (and offer.)  This includes, but is not limited to, discussion of inspections, water right issues, lease arrangements and needed improvements to the property.
District Manager Nancy Upham provided hard copies in the Trustee Board packets relative to the 7400 Reno Highway property.  The information included a) The paperwork supporting the District’s offer together with conditions requested by the District, and the outlined contingencies; b)  The inspection performed by Ron Mori, Western Inspection Services of  Fallon that thoroughly details a review of the inspection; c)  a map referring to dimensions of the lot, access options and concerns for soil sampling; d)  well water analysis (conducted by GBL Consultants of Reno, Nevada in the amount of $235.00) and flow test results (conducted by Great Basin Laboratories of Reno, Nevada in the amount of $1,1422);  e)  repair of a broken water line performed by D & D Plumbing, Inc.(in the amount of $377.85; f)  a lease form for the billboard in front of the building; and g) a proposal for repair of the leaking roof, which would require that the roof repair work would need to be put out for bid.
A lengthy discussion followed regarding costs for repairs and construction of a chemical containment area within one of the garage spaces, and the need for an easement for the east driveway.   The property appraised at $430,000.  Trustee Jay Lingenfelter wanted information relative to the cost of all repairs (including the roof), AC and heating upgrades, water rights, and the needed chemical containment area brought to the Board at the March meeting.  The Trustees requested that Management ask the owner of the building to come down on the selling price to compensate for the repair costs or up the amount the owner would put into repairs of the building.  At this point the seller has agreed to pay only one thousand dollars ($1,000) in repairs.  The District’s offer on purchase of this property  ends 120 days from December 2015, which brings the offer to an end in April.  Trustee Christy Lattin made a motion to authorize Management to counter negotiations with the seller whereby the seller would pay more repair costs.  The motion was seconded by Trustee Sheldon Chipp.  Motion passed unanimously.
5.  Discussion and possible action regarding awarding the bid for financing of the 7400 Reno Highway purchase, to be formally decided upon at a future Board meeting.  

The bids received on Monday, February 8, 2016 were reviewed.  It appears that the best rate to go with is that of First Independent Bank.  County Comptroller, Alan Kalt provided a summary of the Bank Bids and his recommendations.  His recommended Board Action was two fold:  1. Acceptance of the lowest bid from First Independent Bank for a 5-year promissory note in the amount of $250,000 at an interest rate of 3.13% noting that they are responsible for preparing the legal documents.  In addition he recommended that the General (District) Manager obtain the necessary loan documents from FIB for review and approval by the District’s General Counsel (legal counsel, Ben Shawcroft.)  2.  Second Recommendation would be:  Reject Bids and pay cash for the property. 
A brief discussion followed, and a question regarding “Bond Council” was addressed by Attorney Shawcroft.  He stated that a Bond Council is usually a law firm.  
Trustee Jay Lingenfelter made a motion that the Board approves the Bank Bid from First Independent Bank for a 5 year promissory note in the amount of $250,000 at an interest rate of 3.13% noting that FIB is responsible for preparing the legal documents.  Furthermore, direct the General Manager obtain the necessary loan documents from FIB for review and approval as to form by the District’s General Counsel. Trustee Mike Spencer seconded this motion, and the motion passed unanimously.
10.  New Business:  


1.  Discussion and possible action regarding
Committee Assignments for Board Members.

Following a brief discussion the Board agreed to keep Committee Assignments as is.

Building Committee:  
Trustees Sheldon Chipp and Marion Jonte
Personnel Committee:  
Trustees Mike Spencer and Jay Lingenfelter.

Trustee Christy made a motion to keep the above-delegated Trustees on the same committees as last year.  Trustee Marion Jonte seconded the motion; and the motion passed unanimously.


2.  Discussion and possible action regarding the election of the 2016 Chairperson and Vice-Chairperson.  Trustee Sheldon Chipp made a motion to nominate Christy Lattin for Chairperson for 2016.  The nomination was seconded by Jay Lingenfelter.  The Board voted unanimously to have Christy Lattin serve as Chairperson for another year.  Trustee Marion Jonte made a motion to nominate Trustee Mike Spencer as Vice Chairperson, and Trustee Jay Lingenfelter seconded the nomination. The Board voted unanimously to have Mike Spencer serve as Vice Chairperson for another year.

3.  Discussion and possible action regarding the process initiating the District Manager’s evaluation.  Ben Shawcroft will prepare the District Manager’s evaluation electronically for delivery next week to the Board members.


4.
Discussion and presentation of the 2015 Annual Report.  District Manager Nancy Upham reviewed each item of the Churchill County Mosquito, Vector and noxious Weed Abatement District Annual Report for 2015.  This report was included in the Trustees’ Board packets and included staff job descriptions for: Technicians, Assistant Manager and District Manager.  The District Manager commented that there were very few union actions for 2015 and that the District performed more Weed (control) abatement than mosquito control this past year.  In response to questions regarding staff, she stated that staffing is hard to explain to the public.  But as Board members, it makes more sense if they were to ride with both Management and/or staff.  

5.
Discussion and update on the grazing herd for use on noxious weed control.  The grazing program is referred to scientifically as  “herbivory,” which is basically the process of an animal eating a plant.  One advantage of the program is that there is less overall herbicide used for noxious weed control; and it appeals to people who do not like the use of herbicides.  The District Manager stated that it’s a good program, but it needs to be worked more effectively, as it can be labor intensive.  Another drawback is that the herd started with 30 and attrition brought it down to 18.  Discussion followed, and some suggestions were introduced and pros and cons were discussed.
11.
District Manager’s Report and Operations Review:  The Board thanked Nancy for the thorough report and operations review.  They also thank her for the District’s initiation of a new grant with National Fish and Wildlife Foundation (NFWF) for 2016.
12.  Board Members’ Report:  None.
13. Updates from Staff or Board Members:  None


14.  Any Requests for Future Agenda items:  Trustee Jay Lingenfelter requested that the needs (repairs, etc.) for the new building and property be assessed and brought to the Board for the next meeting.
15.  Expenditures:  Trustee Christy Lattin read the monthly Expenditure Report for the Month of January 2016.



Total Expenditures


$39,456.97



Total Payroll



$30,696.70



Total Overall



$70,153.67
Trustee Sheldon Chipp made a motion to accept the January 2016 Expenditure Report as read, and Trustee Marion Jonte seconded the motion.  The motion carried unanimously.

16.  Public Comment:  No public comments.  

17.  Adjournment: Chairman Christy Lattin adjourned the meeting at 7:00 p. m.


________________________________________________


   

SIGNATURE:        Chairman or Vice Chairman


__________________________
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